Board of Directors Meeting

CMT/ABATE

American Legion Post 82

3402 Gallatin Pike

Inglewood, TN  

September 13, 2009

Meeting was called to order by Brooklyn Tom at 1:16pm

Pledge to the Flag

Roll Call by Secretary, 27 present, 2 absent   (1 excused Buffalo River, Volunteer not excused)

Jack Jones led the members in prayer. 

Dean’s MOTION: To approve the June 14, 2009 minutes. The motion received a second. A vote was taken and the motion passed.

The elections were held.

Products - Brooklyn Tom asked if we have any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A “yes” or “no” vote was taken and Kevin Chapnick was unanimously elected.

Webmaster – Brooklyn Tom asked if we have any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A “yes” or “no” vote was taken and Bob Celmer was unanimously elected.

PR/Communications – Brooklyn Tom asked if we have any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A “yes” or “no” vote was taken and Carol Simpson was unanimously elected.

AT Large/SGT at Arms – Brooklyn Tom asked if we have any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A “yes” or “no” vote was taken and Johann Forbus was unanimously elected.

Parliamentarian – Brooklyn Tom asked if we have any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A “yes” or “no” vote was taken and Keith Rogers was unanimously elected.

Chaplin – Brooklyn Tom asked if we have any nominees. Jack Jones was nominated. There were no additional nominees; therefore, the application was closed. A “yes” or “no” vote was taken and Jack Jones was unanimously elected.

MRF - Brooklyn Tom asked if we have any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A “yes” or “no” vote was taken and Dean Lucas was unanimously elected.

Activities - Brooklyn Tom asked if we have any nominees. There were none; therefore this position will remain open.

NCOM position had 3 candidates, James Hanna, Steve Lundwall, and Brooklyn Tom. Brooklyn Tom asked if we have any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. Each nominee was given 2 minutes to tell the members why they should vote for him. Brooklyn Tom stated he would be casting a proxy vote for Buffalo River. Keith asked Tom if he had a written request for the proxy vote. Brooklyn Tom replied he did have but not with him. He stated he would allow Dean to cast the vote but the end result would be the same. The voting ballots were handed out by Maureen to each voting member. Scott collected the votes. The secretary and treasury counted the votes. The results were 11 votes for Brooklyn Tom, 7 votes for Steve Lundwall, and 2 votes for James Hanna. Brooklyn Tom was elected the new NCOM representative. 

Director Statement

Brooklyn Tom introduced David Blaisdell, from American Income Life (AIL), who gave a presentation concerning prices and coverage. Currently AIL has over 3,000,000 members. The company has the best rating which is A+ Superior. They are an $800,000,000 asset company. Some of their benefits include all members will have a $2,000 accidental death and dismemberment benefit at no cost to each member. The benefits plan can save on hearing expenses, chiropractic expenses, prescriptions, up to 60% on vision, and other services.

Assistant Director

Dean Lucas stated that since we do not have an Activities Director each charter would need to send their dates of each event that they had planned for the coming year to the State Office. He also stated we would need to meet one hour earlier in December to go over every ones activities for next year.

Dean’s Motion: Meet 1 hour earlier in December to set up the agenda for 2010. Bob Celmer seconded the motion. All but one were in favor. The motion passed.

Discussion: None

Dean would like to track how long each member has been a member of ABATE. He would like to recognize the time of service for specific years. Dean passed around a sheet asking for every one to state the year they became a member. Brooklyn Tom stated he thought we should recognize members for 10 years or longer. Joy stated she would input the data if someone would give her the information. Carol stated the State Office should be the hub of information and would like to see on December’s agenda to discuss hiring a part-time employee to work 20 hours or less per week. 

Corporate Treasurer

Bette Stewart stated a spreadsheet was available on the table that tracked our income plus expenses. The expenses for the month of August were $1,889.92. Bob Celmer asked if each charter had met their pledges for this year. Betty stated “no” and Buffalo River would not be able to honor their pledge. Dean stated that he is not receiving bank statements from Tennessee Valley and Iron Mules because of email problems with the web site.

Corporate Secretary

Brenda Redditt stated the minutes of last meeting could be found on the web and asked if anyone had any questions. No one did.

Legislative

Scott McColpin asked everyone to stand. Then he said if they had contacted a representative in the last month they could be seated. The majority of the room remained standing. He stated now is the time to speak to your representative. Get to know them because they listen to the constituents that they represent. He brought a colored State Senate District Map and a State House District map to the meeting. These maps will help us determine which areas we may need to work on to try and make possible representative changes in the future.  Also, a lot of legislative information can be found by going to the web-site www.capitol.tn.gov. 

Scott’s Motion: To have someone frame the State Senate District and the State House District maps. The motion received a second. The motion passed unanimously.

Discussion: The cost should not exceed $50.00 and Keith will frame the maps. 

Scott also stated that Mae Beavers and Glen Casada helped strengthen the laws for “right-of-way” violators.

Scott’s Motion: To give Mae Beaver and Glen Casada “plaques of appreciation” for helping with this legislation. The motion received a second and passed unanimously. 

Discussion: We could not obtain a nice plaque for $25.00 so the amount was increased to no more than $100.00 for both plaques.

Scott stated on October 10, there will be a 2010 Strategy Brainstorming legislative retreat. The draft of bill 559302 will be discussed along with any new ideas that may be mentioned. Any member of CMT/ABATE is welcome to attend. If you are planning on attending please advise Carol. 

Newspaper

Donna Riddle stated that we have a lot of white spaces that we could be filling with charter information. If anyone has any information that needs to be published, please contact her.  

Dean’s Motion: The editor would be mailed a check at the 1st of each month rather than after the paper was published. The motion received a second.  The motion passed even though there were 2 that opposed. 

Discussion: None

Safety & Education

Batman attended a meeting with John Milliken, Rider Education Program director on Thursday, September 10, 2009. There were 9 people in attendance. Tom Bumpus with the Bumpus Harley Davis store in Murfreesboro was also in attendance.  Milliken believes the grant money is helping saves lives. Tennessee has 31,000 more registered motorcycles on the road this fiscal year with 16 less fatalities. Milliken has submitted the budget for 2010 which does include grant money. CMT/ABATE will apply and hopefully receive part of this grant money. Barry Young, director of Tennessee Welcome Centers sent a letter to Milliken giving a great report on the litter bag program. The Welcome Centers would like to have more next year. 

The committee liked the movie theater advertising, but does not believe we received as much bang for our buck as the exposure of the litterbags. 

The grant project for this year is almost completed. The left over money will be spent to purchase 250 more yard signs and 2,500 clingy car stickers for the inside of windows. Dean Lucas will be responsible for distributing the yard signs.  

Iron Mules and Sumner had towns issue proclamations that May is Motorcycle Awareness month. The Grant Committee voted to give a financial contribution to 2 charters for their extra-ordinary efforts in producing Motorcycle Awareness events. Tennessee Valley and Wheels of Thunder charters were given a check.

 Yog, Tennessee Valley charter, stated that the 3 stations within a 3 miles radius of the Georgia/Tennesse border gave away 5,000 litter bags in 4 weeks and wanted more. Their charter held a Safety Awareness Parade ride in which sixty five riders were in attendance. Scott led the formation.

Cecil, Wheels of Thunder Charter, gave a 6 minute slide presentation on the Look Twice, Save a Life, road sign event in Collierville. There were over 900 riders that were in attendance. 

Batman stated that the Department of Tourism is interested in working with CMT/ABATE to develop brochures concerning great motorcycle tours in Tennessee. They would like to highlight 6-8 tours ranging in distance from 50-200 miles. An e-mail will be going out shortly asking for the great tours in Tennessee that each member would like to see featured.

Batman was elected by the grant committee to attend the Governor’s Tourism Conference September 16-18 in Murfreesboro. He will be taking litter bags to be distributed from the Department of Tourism exhibit booth, and networking with different organizations to find more ways to promote motorcycling and CMT/ABATE throughout the state. 

Membership

Joy stated the database is up and running. The software is very user friendly and she will be training the necessary members very soon. This quarter’s recipient was Wheels of Thunder with a 32% increase in membership. They had 16 new members. There was a tie for second place with 17% increase for both charters. Dickson/Humphreys/E Tn Steel Horse Riders and Northeast. Dickson/Humphreys/E Tn Steel Horse Riders had 8 new members and Northeast has 5 new members. Harpeth River had a 13% increase with 2 new members. Wheels of Thunder will be allowed to keep the trophy in their possession until the December board meeting when the new winner will be announced. 

PR/Communications

Carol Simpson stated that although communications are improving we still have e-mails that are being returned. She asked that each member make sure that their e-mail addressee is correct in the state office. She is working on the grant for next year and according to Section 3:A the Objects and Purposes of CMT/ABATE reads as follows:

Section 3:  Objects and Purposes

A. The objects and purposes of the Corporation shall be to form a united motorcyclist’s organization both at the individual local level and at the state level.  The Members of the Corporation shall be dedicated to promoting fair motorcycle legislation and shall insure their freedom by working to prevent enactment of, or to repeal/modify existing unfair motorcycle legislation.  The Corporation’s Members shall promote and maintain motorcycling safety and awareness programs in the community

The grant proposal for next year will accomplish those objectives. The proposal will be Look Twice! Save a Life! street signs. She has asked Cecil to take the lead in helping other charters get towns across Tennessee to support and help CMT/ABATE have as many signs as possible in our state. 

She thanked everyone for making the litter bag outcome such a huge success. Litter bags to match the street signs will also be a part of next year’s grant proposal. She stated that everyone had different ways to promote the bags and that is what made the event so successful. She offered her assistance if anyone needed help in getting any press releases published. She also stated that someone from Pennsylvania contacted her because they had picked up one of our Tennessee bags from a tourist center and they would like to have a similar campaign in Pennsylvania. Anyone having ideas for the 2010 awareness grant proposal, please send them to Carol for review by the grant committee by NOVEMBER 1. The grant must be complete by January 1. 

Chaplain

Jack Jones had no comments except “Thank You.”

MRF

Dean Lucas stated the 25th year of Meeting of the Minds will be in 2 weeks. Carol stated that last year we gave a check for $100. MRF lives on donations and we should try to give more this year. 

Carol’s Motion: To give Brooklyn Tom a check for $600.00 payable to MRF to take to the meeting.  A second was made by Dean. 

     
Discussion: The check must state that the check is a donation.

Products

Kevin Chapnick stated that product sales are finally in the black. We have $350 in the account after all of the sales that have been made. Shirts have been sold from $9.00 to $15.00 each. If anyone has any new ideas concerning new products that we may be able to sell please contact him.   

Webmaster

Bob Celmer stated the hits to the web-site in the spring were strong, but now no one is visiting our site. If anyone has any new information they would like to see on the site please contact him. Bob said he would like to have a new legislative up-date to post and Carol said she would send on Monday. The event calendar is not up-dated because the activities position used to be the individual to keep it current. Bob asked if anyone would like to volunteer and Lynn (Upper Cumberland) volunteered. Carol stated all events should have logo on them with CMT/ABATE in capitals. 

At Large/SGT at Arms

Johann Forbus had no report to give.

Parliamentarian

Keith Rogers asked when the current By-Laws would be posted to the web. Bob Celmer stated he had requested for a copy to be sent to him by e-mail so he could post. He has never received one. Keith question the way the proxy vote for the NCOM was handled. He stated that Article II Section I the proxy vote should have been stated at the beginning of the meeting and not at the time the vote was taken (Brooklyn Tom stated that he did). Keith also stated the he would like to see the by-laws changed to read only charters directors could vote and no board members. Below is Article II Section I.

I. Voting: The Corporate Director, Assistant Corporate Director, Corporate Legislative Officer, Corporate Secretary, Corporate Treasurer, Committee Chairpersons, and Charter Representatives shall have voting power at all Board of Directors meetings.  In addition, such Officers appointed by the Board of Directors. Proxy votes shall be acceptable on issues on the published Board of Directors agenda. Proxies must be submitted to the Corporate Director in writing and read in to the roll call vote.  The Corporate Director has the discretion to accept a verbal proxy in extreme circumstances.  The Corporate Director votes only in the case of a tie vote.  All votes will be taken on a roll call basis.

Keith’s MOTION: The charter directors would ask their members if they would agree to allow only charter directors to vote and remove all voting power from the Corporate Board Members, Committee Chairpersons, and Charter Representatives. The motion received a second.  A vote was taken 9 yes, 8 no, and 2 abstain. 

    
Discussion: Heated. This was voted on before and did not pass.

All members need to vote to have corporate representation for each member.

Board members of corporations do not get to vote – the stockholders get to vote.

Board members do a lot of work and if they did not get to vote would be unfair.

The more people that get to vote the better the out come will be.

Charter directors, corporate officers, and everyone that is on a committee should vote.




    Each charter should only have one vote.




    The voting right should stay as they are.

It would be better as a state organization if the charters are the only ones allowed to vote.                                                             

Some organizations give voting rights according to how many member they have.

Because some charters have 2 voting members, the process could become a monopoly.

If members are concerned about becoming a monopoly then encourage your members to get involved and hold voting positions.

The vote was split according to board members versus charters.

NCOM

Steven Lundwall stated this would be his last report, since we elected a new NCOM representative. The new stimulus bill does include sales taxes money, and everyone has the opportunity to take advantage of this money. The Missouri governor vetoed the “freedom of choice bill.” An override will not happen. The current health bill 3200 is not very friendly to motorcyclists. It is important that each member contact his/her senator to let their voices be heard. Motorcyclists in the future could be faced with legislation such as safety driver course requirements, noise level requirements, exhaust systems requirements, USEPA requirements because other states have already passed these laws. It may be just a matter of time before Tennessee could be trying to pass the same laws. 

Each charter gave an overview of what events they had completed and what new events they had planned in the future. 

Due to time constraints all other items on the agenda were tabled to the next board meeting.

Bob Celmer made a motion to adjourn the meeting and the motion received a second. The meeting was adjourned at 4.15pm.

